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Date: 8 May 2024 
 
Councillor Bradbury 

Cabinet Member – Supporting  

 

By Email 

 

Public Letter 
 
 
Dear Councillor Bradbury, 
 
EMPLOYMENT SERVICES SHORT SCRUTINY: PART ONE 
 
Members have asked that I pass on their thanks to you, Hayley Beynon, Khalid 

Osman, Ken Poole, Victoria Poole, and Tracey Thomas for the briefing reports and 

presentations provided and for attending committee to answer our questions. 

 

Overall, Members were very impressed and agree with you that this is an area with 

successful service delivery, built on cross-directorate and partnership working to 

maximise funding and service provision opportunities, and aiming to ensure 

intersectional needs are met.  

 

Members can see that the Council is meeting its performance indicator targets, 

including the commitments to meet the Race Equality Task Force recommendations, 

and helping people across Cardiff. Members note the intention to work with the Race 

Equality Task Force to set an appropriate target for the new BAME key performance 

indicator. Members further note your explanation regarding many of this year’s 

targets being similar to last year’s targets, namely that this is to do with the 

uncertainty regarding funding and in recognition that last year was a particularly 

stretching year economically, with a significant increase in the number of people 

seeking advice due to economic challenges, including the cost of living, and that it is 

not clear this year will see the same number of people seeking advice. 

 

Members recognise the sustainability of funding is key and that it is difficult to plan 

without longer-term knowledge of funding availability. It is clear that clarity on post-

Shared Prosperity Funding is needed, alongside a longer period for other grant 

funding.  

 

Members were particularly pleased to hear all three areas at the meeting – Cardiff 

Commitment, Into Work services, and the HR Corporate Apprenticeship and Trainee 

Programme – are taking on board and addressing the needs of those with 

neurodiverse traits, including raising awareness and understanding of employers 

about neurodiversity and the benefits those with neurodiverse traits bring as part of 

the workforce. Members note your point that, following this meeting, you will reflect  
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on whether there is more that could be done, particularly to help support people who 

may have only recently realised they are neurodiverse or are not aware they have 

neurodiverse traits. 

 

Members sought to understand how Cardiff Commitment, Into Work services, and the 

HR Corporate Apprenticeship and Trainee Programme are ensuring they meet the 

agreed CEDAW motion to Council, in March 2023, and note your response that you 

are happy to have a constructive dialogue about the work underway to assist those 

most at risk of falling through the gaps, including intersectional girls and women. 

Members also thank you for directing their attention to the Cabinet’s response to the 

motion, taken to the May 2023 Cabinet meeting; we will ensure we include this in our 

future scrutiny. During our scrutiny, Members asked specific questions on CEDAW for 

each area, and these are set out below. 

 

Cardiff Commitment 

Members were very impressed with the work of Cardiff Commitment, particularly its 

partnership working and outreach to offer support for those harder to reach. Members 

note that Cardiff Commitment would like to be able to work with all the primary and 

secondary schools in Cardiff, building on the learning to date, and that they would like 

to secure increased Corporate Social Responsibility commitments to support the 

needs of children and young people across Cardiff. 

 

Regarding CEDAW, Members thank you for your offer to provide data disaggregated 

by protected characteristics, for Cardiff Commitment. Members request that the data 

for girls be provided by intersection with other protected characteristics, for example 

BAME categories and disability categories, as well as with deprivation, so that 

Members can see data for the intersection between categories.  

 

Into Work 

Again, Members were very impressed with the work of Into Work services and note 

that they are able to provide support across Cardiff and for all residents, due to 

changes in funding criteria, ranging from light-touch support through to full support 

packages. Members were pleased to hear that Into Work services are working with 

Economic Development officers to develop suitable packages of employment and 

training opportunities for the Atlantic Wharf site and that this approach will be 

replicated on other major project sites, including the International Sports Village. 

Members note that Into Work services are seeing an increase in clients needing 

wellbeing and mental health support before they are able to access employment 

services and that these services are overstretched.  

Members note that Into Work services will work with other employers to see if they 

will take on the anonymised and standardised CV approach adopted by Cardiff 

Works, which led to significant increase in BAME people employed, to see if this 

success can be replicated with other employers. 
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Members note that more support for people with disabilities would be welcome, 

including more commitments from employers regarding placements. 

Regarding CEDAW, Members note your comment that it is key to keep the lens 

focused on women and girls to ensure intersectional needs are met, for example 

women aged 50+ who are impacted by the pension changes who will be in poverty 

and will need help. Members thank you for your assurance you will look at the 

CEDAW motion and make sure Into Work services are meeting the commitments 

agreed by Full Council, and for your offer to provide disaggregated data. Members 

request that the data for women and girls be provided by intersection with other 

protected characteristics, for example age categories, BAME categories and 

disability categories, as well as with deprivation, so that Members can see data for 

the intersection between categories. 

 

HR Corporate Apprenticeship and Trainee Scheme 

Members were interested to learn more about this scheme, which strikes them as a 

very good scheme, particularly as it stresses, throughout the placement, the 

development of a career path for participants, whether that is via Into Work or in the 

Council. Members were pleased to hear there is a good relationship with the Trades 

Unions regarding this scheme, with the approach taken by Cardiff Council seen as an 

exemplar. 

Regarding CEDAW, Members were pleased to hear that data is available on the 

progression of participants, including drop-out rates, conversion to council jobs, 

conversion to jobs with other employers, and those who finish the scheme with no 

onward destination. Members request this information, disaggregated by protected 

characteristics. Members request that the data for women and girls be provided by 

intersection with other protected characteristics, for example BAME categories and 

disability categories, as well as with deprivation, so that Members can see data for 

the intersection between categories. 

 

Employment Services Short Scrutiny: Part Two 

In our way forward discussion, Members agreed to study the disaggregated data 

requested in this letter before finalising their decision on which areas to select for a 

deep dive. However, it is highly likely that one of the deep dive areas will be the 

provision of employment services for women and girls, which is why our requests 

focus in on the intersection of women and girls and other protected characteristics 

and deprivation. 

Following our consideration of the data provided, I will contact you, other relevant 

Cabinet Members and officers to inform you of the decisions made regarding deep 

dives, and scrutiny officers will work with relevant officers to ensure Members receive 

the appropriate evidence, including hearing from relevant external witnesses. 
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Thanks again to all attendees for your time and contributions at committee. Members 

recognise the dedication, commitment and professionalism required to deliver 

services to this standard and are delighted that officers continue to develop 

innovative service provision despite a tough funding regime and challenging 

economic climate; we commend them and the partners that work with them.  

 

This letter contains three requests, as follows, so requires a response, please: 

 

Request 1 

Members request data disaggregated by protected characteristics, for Cardiff 

Commitment. Members request that the data for girls be provided by intersection with 

other protected characteristics, for example BAME categories and disability 

categories, as well as with deprivation, so that Members can see data for the 

intersection between categories.  

 

 

Request 2 

Members request data disaggregated by protected characteristics, for Into Work 

clients. Members request that the data for women and girls be provided by 

intersection with other protected characteristics, for example age categories, BAME 

categories and disability categories, as well as with deprivation, so that Members can 

see data for the intersection between categories. 

 

Request 3 

Members request data on the progression of participants in the HR Corporate 

Apprenticeship and Trainee scheme, including drop-out rates, conversion to council 

jobs, conversion to jobs with other employers, and those who finish the scheme with 

no onward destination, disaggregated by protected characteristics. Members request 

that the data for women and girls be provided by intersection with other protected 

characteristics, for example BAME categories and disability categories, as well as 

with deprivation, so that Members can see data for the intersection between 

categories. 

 

Yours sincerely, 
 

P Wong 

COUNCILLOR PETER WONG 
CHAIR, ECONOMY & CULTURE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
cc        Members of the Economy & Culture Scrutiny Committee  
 Group Leaders - Cllr Lancaster, Cllr Berman, Cllr Gibson 
 Gavin McArthur – Chair, Governance & Audit Committee 
 Hayley Beynon  Khalid Osman 
 Ken Poole  Victoria Poole 
 Tracey Thomas   
 Chris Pyke Tim Gordon  Jeremy Rhys 
 


